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NAME:		 ROY	EDGAR	(AKA	RABBIT)	HARE	 	 	 	

RANK:	 	 SERGEANT	
	

SERVICE	NUMBER:	 B119837	
										

BORN:		 11	MARCH,	1925	
	
ENLISTED:	 02	DECEMBER,	1943	
	

RE-ENLISTED:	 	 12	JULY,	1955	
	

SERVED:	 WWII		(02	Dec	1943	-	29	August	1946)	
		 PRIMARY	RESERVE	(1955	-	06	July	1966)	

	

WWII	BATTLE	GROUP:	 2nd	CANADIAN	INFANTRY	DIVISION	
	

REGIMENTS:	 ESSEX	SCOTTISH,		7TH	FIELD	RCA,		1ST	HUSSARS	
	

SERVICE	MEDALS:			 FRENCH	LEGION	OF	HONOUR;		39	–	45	STAR;	WAR	MEDAL;	
																	 FRANCE-GERMANY	STAR;		VOLUNTEER	SERVICE	MEDAL	W/CLASP;	
	 					 CANADIAN	DECORATION	
	

COMMEMORATIVE	MEDALS:		PRISONER	OF	WAR	MEDAL;		
ONE	FROM	EACH	OF	HIS	MANY	POSTWAR	RETURN	TRIPS	TO	THE	BATTLEFIELDS.			
HIS	FIRST	RETURN	TRIP	WAS	TO	EKEREN	A	TOWN	HE	HELPED	LIBERATE	OCT.	1944	
HE	RETURNED	AGAIN	IN	2019	TO	PARTICIPATE	IN	A	CEREMONY	TO	HONOUR	HIM.	

	

SERVICE	NOTES:	 Roy	is	one	of	the	very	few	Veterans	who	served	with	distinction	in	three	
branches	of	the	Canadian	Army		-		Infantry,	Artillery,	and	Armour.		Six	months	of	active	combat	
duty,	3	months	 in	a	Prisoner	of	War	Camp	and	14	months	of	overseas	post-war	 service,	 as	 a	
Regimental	Police	member	and	a	firefighter,	would	seem	to	be	enough	but	then	he	re-enlisted	
in	the	Canadian	Primary	Reserve.	
	

	 For	those	young	men	enlisting	in	1957	and	afterwards,	Roy	was	an	instructor,	a	mentor,	
and	a	role	model	to	all	of	them.		A	quiet	spoken	man,	he	was	a	professional	who	demanded	that	
the	 young	 soldiers	 did	 their	 jobs,	 but	 also	 was	 forgiving	 to	 a	 point,	 and	 did	 not	 hesitate	 to	
provide	 remedial	 instruction	 to	 those	 who	 did	 not	 quite	 measure	 up	 to	 his	 standards.	 	 His	
strength,	both	mentally	and	physically,	was	evident	as	was	his	quiet	sense	of	humour.	
	

	
FRENCH	LEGION	OF	HONOUR	MEDAL	
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THE BEGINNING 
 

Roy Hare was born on the 11th of March, 1925,  in the small 
farming community of Dayton, Ontario, located on the North 
Channel of Georgian Bay, so he jokingly refers to himself as a 
“March Hare”.  He was one of thirteen children, 2 boys (Roy and 
older brother Lloyd) and 11 girls, born to Hazel (Cameron) and 
Edgar Hare.  The Hare family, his father and grandfather, had 
moved from the Haldimand-Norfolk area of Ontario in the late 
1800s, purchasing their blue clay farm at the cost of 20 cents 
per acre.  What today is called the TransCanada Highway, number 
17, passes by the home farm and was then called Trunk Road.  
Today Roy and his two sisters are the only ones still living – 
Roy in Sarnia,  the oldest sister in Nipigon and another sister 
in Thessalon.   One sister had died at the age of 18 months and 
his brother, Lloyd, passed away in 1994.  Roy’s father, Edgar, at 
five years of age, had survived a bout with scarlet fever which 
resulted in him having a very difficult time walking and talking 
and complete deafness in the left ear and poor hearing in the 
other ear as well.   

	

Everyone had to pitch in to make the farm viable as they 
went through the depression years.  No hydro, no telephone, just 
coal oil lanterns and one had to be careful not to waste the oil.  
Roy walked to and from the Day Mills elementary school everyday 
until he finished Grade 7 and decided to work on the farm full 
time. He recalls that he was naturally left-handed which wasn’t 
satisfactory to the teachers.  Their efforts to make him right 
handed resulted in the fact that, to this very day, Roy is unable 
to do cursive writing – he prints everything except his 
signature.  Roy also recalls that he almost didn’t live long 
enough to attend school.  At four years of age, he was on a trip 
from Essex County, where the family in 1928/29 did some share 
cropping, to Sandusky and then on to Detroit Michigan to visit 
relatives. The women in the back seat were complaining of the 
heat so Roy decided to roll down the window.  His young hand 
found the door release handle instead and he went flying from the 
car, (going about 35 mph) bouncing and rolling along the roadway 
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– no serious damage just scrapes, bruises and a cut to the back 
of his head  -  no hospital visit. 

 

He had become very good at ploughing with a narrow bottom 
plough pulled by two horses, which required more walking back and 
forth in the field, no mechanized equipment on the farm.  He 
remembers having to stake the first strike out when he first 
started ploughing but later used the dead furrows as his strike 
outs to avoid creating too many crowns and uneven ground on the 
field.  They grew hay but mainly logged hemlock trees, primarily 
used for railroad ties, from the nearby forests.  Some livestock, 
chickens, cows, pigs, was kept but for personal use only as was 
the potato field he scuffled by riding a horse up and down the 
field. 

	

Roy didn’t do a lot of hunting or fishing, commenting that 
the only thing he would have liked to shoot was a camera (which 
of course was far to expensive then) and he never had the 
patience for fishing.  There were no organized sports in the area 
but Roy would play baseball with his friends or a bit of friendly 
hockey on frozen ponds.  They also did some skiing in the winter 
and swimming, during the short summer months, in the cool waters 
of the bay.  The family farm lay between Georgian Bay’s North 
Channel and Bright Lake and Roy recalls walking to them for the 
occasional swim, never guessing that one day he’d own part of the 
shore line.  He worked at the smelter in Copper Cliff which, as 
he recalls, was a pretty dusty place before he enlisted. 
	

CANADA	CALLS	
	

He says he received a call one day asking about enlisting in 
the army so he agreed, 18 years of age, and the military paid for 
his train trip to Sault Sainte Marie where he enlisted.  He had 
wanted to enlist prior to this call but his mother and father 
were both against it.  The military also arranged for him to go 
back home to say his goodbyes and then shipped him to Toronto to 
where the current Canadian National Exhibition grounds now stand.  
He was billeted in a horse stall with three other recruits and 
stayed there for only a week or so as he drew his kit.  He 
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recalls one recruit hanging himself from the bunk bed in his 
stall two weeks before he arrived and says that was the first of 
many deaths he’d know in the next few years.  Then he was shipped 
to Borden to become part of the Service Corps’ Cooks School.  He 
recalled that while he was in Borden he never slept in the same 
bed two nights in a row.  The army decided they had enough cooks 
so off he went again, this time to a recruit training base 
located just north of Simcoe, Ontario, where a member of his 
family had established a knitting business, British Knit.  One of 
his instructors in Simcoe was Sgt. J. T. Coughlin, a man Roy 
would meet many times in the next few years.  

	

 After 3 months of basic training in Simcoe, living in an  
H-hut, he was moved to Ipperwash, again in a H-hut, for Advanced 
Infantry Training where he spent 4 months, one of which was 
training on the 6 pounder, the anti-tank gun he would become very 
familiar with in Europe.   There were trips to Meaford to fire 
the heavier weapon and Roy recalls that there were no barracks at 
that time so they used abandoned farm houses as billets and 
headquarters.  Roy was to return to Meaford many times after the 
war as a member of the 7th Field Regiment and the First Hussars. 
	

	
6-POUNDER	ANTI-TANK	GUN	
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While training at Ipperwash, Roy and his friends would 
occasionally get leave and they would travel to Sarnia.  There 
was a building at the corner of Davis and Front Street where the 
local girls would come to dance with the soldiers.  It was here 
that Roy was to meet his future wife, Olive. 

 

He left for England on the Empress of Scotland sailing from 
Pier 21 Halifax and arrived at Grenich, Scotland, 18 August, 
1944, He said it was a beautiful site and they put them on 
smaller boats to get them to shore.  Then on to a troop train to 
Barnsley, England, the replacement depot where he experienced 
very short wooden bunks with no real mattresses.  After two weeks 
in England he was transported to France where he again met Sgt. 
Coughlin while he was awaiting posting to a regiment.  Roy had 
been telling everyone who would listen that he wanted to join the 
Essex Scottish and he noticed Sgt. Coughlin wearing the Essex 
Scottish hat badge.  The reason for his desire to join the Essex 
was that his older brother, Lloyd, had been posted to that 
regiment during their rebuild period after Dieppe.   Roy 
approached the sergeant and asked if he knew his brother, who was 
in the Essex Scottish.  The Sgt. replied “Yes I know John” which 
was surprising to Roy as his brother’s name was in fact Lloyd.  
However, he got his wish and was posted to his preferred regiment 
and travelled with Sgt. Coughlin to a rest area for the regiment.   

 

They drove through Caen area and the windows were rattling 
and the buildings shaking  -  pretty scary time for an 18 year 
old.  He spent his first night, arriving in the early hours of 
the new day, sleeping under a truck  -  it was the end of August, 
1944.  On their way to join the Regiment, there was a night 
attack with Bofors guns firing tracers to guide the attack. In 
the morning, Sgt. Coughlin asked Lloyd if he had a younger 
brother and when Lloyd answered in the affirmative and that his 
brother was still in Canada, the Sgt. told him he thought he’d 
seen in the breakfast line up.   Lloyd looked but couldn’t see 
Roy so the Sgt. called Roy’s name and when he answered his 
surprised brother recognized him.  They two brothers were both to 
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serve on different 6 pounder gun crews but in the same Support 
Company, (heavy machine guns, 3” mortars and the 6 pounder) until 
Roy’s capture.  Roy was the Bren gunner for his crew, a weapon 
that was extremely effective against the Germans. 
	

	
BREN	GUN	

	
 I assumed that the Bren was used for local protection when 
the 6 pounder was deployed and Roy said that was part of it  -  
the other part was to pick off Germans fleeing from disabled 
tanks.  The 6-pounders were transported by T-16s, oversized Bren 
Gun carriers, with more height and increased suspension and 
tracks, two per gun, one to pull the gun and transport the crew, 
and the second to carry the Bren gunner, driver and ammunition.  
When deployed, the guns would work in pairs, deployed in such a 
manner as to be able to observe and effectively fire on the 
forward ground of the Regiment. There was an Artillery Officer 
posted to the Support Company to provide indirect fire as the 6 
pounders were fired with open sights, no indirect fire, and a lot 
of discretion was left to the Gun Sergeants re: targets.  This of 
course meant the enemy was very close when engaged by the guns. 
	



	 8	

	
UNIVERSAL	CARRIER	WHICH	WAS	MODIFIED	TO	BECOME	T-16	

	
	
 The Essex Scottish had been decimated at Dieppe, rebuilt and 
had been in combat in France since 05 July, 1944.  Lloyd, Roy’s 
older brother, had been one of the replacements.  They had been 
through the battles to take Caen and subsequent actions until 
relieved for reorganizing and re-equipping, having lost 20 
killed, 148 wounded and 133 missing.  On the 24th the Regiment 
attacked the high ground on the Caen-Falaise road held by a SS 
Panzer Division and then participated in Operation “Totalizer” 
which resulted in a breakout from Caen.  Roy had now joined his 
Regiment and had come under heavy mortar fire on the 26th of 
August at Elbeuf.  Roy took shelter in a nearby ditch but one of 
his friends stayed in the T-16.  A mortar round hit the church 
they were near, knocking bricks loose and one fell, hit his 
friend in his temple and killed him instantly.  Roy said if he’d 
been wearing his helmet he probably would have survived. When Roy 
got to the T-16 to see if he could help, the souvenir sidearm   
P-38 his driver had was already gone, liberated by someone who 
needed it more.  He also witnessed the French people shaving the 
heads of the female collaborators which Roy didn’t believe was 
much of a punishment.  His driver’s name was Al Brooks and Roy 
was part of his burial party.   
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YOUNG ROY IN MOOK HOLLAND 

 

They were then engaged in the drive to Falaise and 
participated in the advance to the Seine River which was 
accomplished on the 28th of August.  On the 3rd of September the 
Essex Scottish marched into Dieppe, laid flowers on the graves of 
the Fallen Essex soldiers and were part of a Divisional March 
Past.  Roy vividly remembers the large, spontaneous welcome from 
the citizens of Dieppe for the Canadians.  The cemetery at Dieppe 
is a one of a kind amongst the Commonwealth Grave sites in that 
the stones put up by the Germans were back to back.  After Dieppe 
was liberated, the German grey stones were removed and replaced 
by Canadian ones but the soldiers were not dug up and reburied.  
Roy was walking around and heard whistling behind him and thought 
it might be, and it was, his cousin Mel Gadgel from Sudbury a 
member of the 12th south Saskatchewan Regiment, the SSR which the 
soldiers referred to as the “Shoot, Shit and Run” regiment.  
After the parade, he recalls seeing the fixed, interlocking, 
remotely controlled flame throwers at the seawall from the 1942 
raid and the scorched seawall where many Canadians had perished. 

 

The life of a front line infanteer was certainly dangerous 
enough but all the danger did not come from the Germans.  Roy 
recalls a night in August when the Allied bombers saturated the 
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sky overhead but then something went terribly wrong.  Roy and his 
friends could look up from the field they were standing in and 
see the bombs falling from the planes  -  falling on them.  In 
all the debris caused by the exploding bombs, the bombadiers in 
the planes couldn’t see the flares desperately being sent up by 
the Canadian soldiers.  With no radio communications with the 
planes, a small bi-plane was sent up to call the bombers off.  
Some of Roy’s friends were wounded but a nearby Polish regiment 
was almost totally wiped out.  Its called “friendly fire” but it 
isn’t. 
	

 On the 6th of September the Regiment left Dieppe headed 
towards Dunkerque then on to Ostende, through St. Omer and into 
Belgium  The next day they liberated Ostende and received a 
tumultuous reception.  After a brief battle near Westende, Roy’s 
unit moved back into France and on the 16th of September, made a 
long move towards Antwerp.  The foot soldiers would pile onto the 
T-16s rather than walk, not enough trucks.  Roy remembers one 
sniper who seemed to like his vehicle, kept shooting at it for 
quite a distance, but with no effect.  Near Antwerp, Roy was 
assigned to guard the docks and they would sometimes get leave to 
go into Antwerp.  Roy “liberated” a bicycle and said they were 
shot at every time they travelled to or from Antwerp -  but never 
hitting anyone.   After Antwerp, the Battalion started the march 
towards South Beveland to begin the attack on the Scheldt 
Estuary.  He remembers two guys riding in the T-16s when they 
came under heavy machine gun fire.  The bullets hit the rifles in 
the rifle rack, which they had their hands on; the rifles had the 
wood stripped off and they were bent like pretzels.  Both guys 
lost the little fingers off each of their hands. Roy remembers 
this time period as when he was “never so drunk in my whole 
life”.  A 16 year old lad from the Essex had a pocket full of 
cash and they ended up in a bar drinking liqueurs like pop.  
Having drank all the Crème de Menthe the bar had they drank some 
“white stuff” and then the young soldier said he was going to get 
his P-38 to shoot out lights in town.  Roy said he doubted if the 
young man made it out of the bar as every time Roy walked back to 
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his billet, he’d take two steps and then go down on his knees, up 
and another two steps and then down on his knees, and the young 
soldier was drunker than Roy.  Roy didn’t have as much cash 
because he sent one hundred dollars a month home to his mother.  
On the 4th of October, 1944, they liberated the town of Ekeren and 
Roy was to return here many times after the war, the last visit 
being in 2019 when he helped unveil the memorial to him and his 
regiment. 
 

 
ANY MEANS OF TRANSPORT WHILE ON LEAVE WHILE GUARDING ANTWERP DOCKS 

 

 Roy talks about a friend, Lorne Johnson, who was married to 
Roy’s later wife’s brother, who didn’t smoke so he traded his 
monthly carton of cigarettes to the civilians for booze – mostly 
cognac or calvados. He was killed a month and a half before the 
end of the war by stepping on a land mine – one of the few the 
engineers had missed.  Reminded him of the Brigadier who’s 
vehicle driving on top of a dyke, hit a land mind, killing him 
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and his crew.  Orders were that you were not suppose to drive on 
the top of the dyke’s – guess the Brigadier figured it didn’t 
apply to him. 
	

 Roy’s unit moved to the vicinity of Ossendrecht and then to 
Hoogerheide where they came under intensive mortar fire. They 
prepared for Operation “Vitality” designed to seize a bridgehead 
over the South Beveland ship canal.  After days of fighting, they 
moved into Kappelle and some received a forty-eight hour pass to 
visit Brussels and Antwerp.  On the 7th of November they moved off 
for the Nijmegen area. 
 

 Christmas of 1944 was a memorable one for Roy.  The Regiment 
had moved into a front line position immediately east of the 
Goresbeek on the 23rd of December.  Christmas Eve in the line was 
a clear, moonlit night and the enemy broadcasted Christmas carols 
in English.  What Roy remembers most was an enemy soldier, 
standing in plain sight, playing Christmas songs, Silent Night, 
etc. on his trombone in a very professional manner.  Whenever Roy 
hears this song or a trombone, he remembers that night or when he 
hears John McDermott’s ‘Christmas in the Trenches’. 
	

	
(ROY	(ON	LEFT)	AND	FRIENDS	

	

 During the first few days of Operation “Veritable” saw the 
Essex Scottish tasked with securing the start line, deal with any 
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enemy ‘spoiling attacks’ and man outpost positions inside the 
artillery fire line.  They witnessed the destruction of Cleve and 
Goch by 700 RAF bombers on the night of 07 February and then 
spent days in cold and wet slit trenches as Operation “Veritable’ 
began.  He distinctly remembers Cleve  -  it was totally 
flattened – nothing left standing except one window in a church 
wall.  A soldier picked up a stone and broke the window  -  
seemed like the thing to do.  The Americans and the British had 
been arguing about who would be the first to cross the Rhine and, 
as a result, the spring thaw had started to occur.  When they 
went in on the attack, the ground was so soggy the T-16s couldn’t 
handle it so they went in on the ‘Kangaroos”, a tank with its 
turret removed.  The Kangaroos were the first Armoured Personnel 
Carriers (APCs) but Roy says he felt more vulnerable in these 
than at any other time during the war  -  doesn’t know why.  It 
was here that Roy and his friends were issued tan jumpsuits, the 
first thing the Germans took from him when he became a POW.  
Given orders to move to an area surrounding Nijmegen, Roy was 
taken as a POW at Louisendorf on the 12th of February.   
 

He and his driver were sleeping in a slit trench and, 
unbeknown to either of them, the Essex had been ordered to 
retreat during the night – they forgot to tell Roy.  His CO at 
this time was Lt. Col Pangman who was relieved of command for 
this retreat.  Roy was awakened by the sound of a German tank at 
the edge of his trench, a soldier from the turret pointing a 
sidearm at him and another, on the ground, pointing a submachine 
gun at him.  He says he was quiet surprised they didn’t shoot him 
instead as they captured him with his Bren Gun and the Germans 
hated Bren gunners.  Roy remembers that on that day the Canadians 
had laid down a heavy artillery barrage but the Germans still 
managed to capture one of his Lance Sergeants, Jimmy Carter.  One 
on each side of the prisoner, they tried to avoid the barrage and 
walked in front of ‘D’ Company which promptly dispatched both 
guards.  Believes it was the shortest length of time any Canadian 
spent as a prisoner. 
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Roy remembers the Germans arguing amongst themselves as to 
whether or not to shoot these two Canadians, too small a group to 
take prisoner but finally they decided they wouldn’t shoot them.  
After that, they started the long walk to the POW camp, Stalag 
11B,near Fallingbostel in north-west Germany, but not before they 
captured another Canadian from a rifle company who had been 
wounded in the thigh.  Another interesting thing, Roy says he was 
“not a bit nervous – can’t understand why”.  It took about a week 
to reach the Stalag.  Along the way, Roy experienced a number of 
unique events. 

 

While they walked most of the time, he recalls getting a 
ride on an old, antique flat bed truck, with hard rubber tires, 
that ran on charcoal vapours.  He slept in a barn with 3 oxen one 
night; slept in a Limburger cheese factory another night; and was 
housed in a cattle car equipped with two five-gallon pails, one 
at each end.  When they were full you “were on your own”.  By the 
time they reached the Stalag, it was late at night and the 
Germans took about 21 of them and transported them to a naval 
Gulag for interrogation.  

 

He believes that the Gulag was for officers for each of the 
prisoners had a very small but private room.  There was a 
shuttered window in Roy’s room and one night the window was 
broken and remained so during his stay there – quite cold trying 
to sleep at night.  Every evening the prisoners had to put their 
boots outside their door which discouraged them from escaping 
overnight into the snow-covered countryside.   He recalls that 
his interrogator was a German who had been living in the U.S. and 
had returned home to Germany to visit relatives when the war 
started.  He was not allowed to leave Germany and was pressed 
into the army but he did plan on returning to the U.S. when the 
war was over to continue running his business. 

 

After a one week stay at the Gulag, Roy was returned to 
Stalag 11B but there weren’t enough bunks for everyone.  Roy and 
three others put a blanket on the floor and another blanket over 
top of them and that was their bed.  He said the Germans realized 
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the war was almost over so they were treated fairly well.  They 
were suppose to get a U.S. Red Cross parcel every week but they 
only got one per four prisoners.  He also remembers that he slept 
and lived in the same clothes all the time he was a prisoner.  
All the time in Europe he’d only had six or eight bathes, usually 
once a month, from mobile showers in a big tent provided behind 
the lines.  You would also get clean undergarments and sometimes 
a clean uniform.  None of that occurred in the POW camp. 

 

For exercise, the prisoners would walk back and forth in the 
stalag’s compound but every morning the Germans would ask for 50 
prisoners to volunteer for work parties.  Under the watchful eyes 
of 5 guards they would march two or three miles to a farmer’s 
fields where they were divided into five groups each with a 
guard.  Issued pick, shovel, axe and a long pole for prying, each 
group would remove ten stumps a day.  Roy said it was good 
exercise but that they were also allowed to bring dry wood back 
with them to the Stalag.  The wood be used to cook the raw horse 
meat, issued to them by the French cooks, in their mess tins. 

 

Roy said the Stalag was like a little “league of nations” 
with many different nationalities imprisoned there.  He recalled 
seeing Ghurkha soldiers sharpening their knives, then drawing 
their own blood and putting them away.  He had no idea why the 
Germans allowed them to keep their knives.  He also has no fond 
memories of the rye bread they were issued “so hard and dry that 
if you dropped it on your foot you could probably have broken a 
toe or two”. 
 

On the 4th of May, 1945, the best news of the day came from 
the BBC new broadcast announcing the general capitulation of all 
enemy forces on the 21st Army Group front  On the 8th of May, 
“Victory in Europe Day” the Regiment moved to its first policing 
area, Huntlosen, south of Oldenburg.  Their war was over.  
	

 Following his release from the POW Camp,16th of April, 1945, 
he witnessed the released Russian prisoners committing atrocities 
on the local German civilians.  Roy crossed the road by his 
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Stalag, passed by a British tank parked there and entered the 
barracks, now empty, of the Local Defense Battalion 461.  Here he 
liberated a flare gun and six flares – the flare gun is now on 
display in the Legion in Thessalon. On his way to the airport Roy 
recalls at every stop he and the other released prisoners were 
“dusted” in case of lice, fleas, etc.   Roy stated that the 
person in charge at Stalag 11B was a RSM from the paratrooper 
group that had jumped in on “the bridge too far” operation but he 
didn’t meet him until on his way back to England.  Roy had 
celebrated his 20th birthday as a POW. 
 

Roy was flown to England in a DC 3 “boxcar”, a Dakota 
aircraft but his time overseas was far from over.  His first two 
weeks in England were spent in convalescent camp, near 
Farnborough, where he witnessed a ton of food being wasted.  The 
released prisoners, with their stomachs shrunken from lack of 
food, were give plates piled high – much more than they could eat 
– trying to stretch their stomachs back to normal.  The average 
POW lost one-third of his body weight while in captivity.  He was 
selected for additional training at Aldershot which, when he 
successfully completed it, resulted in a promotion to Lance 
Corporal and an assignment to the Regimental Police.  Stationed 
at a repatriation base, No. 3, near Farnborough airport, he 
recalls the extreme noise from the new British jet fighters as 
they roared overhead while he was doing guard duty at the main 
gate.  There was also a German plane, that had belonged to 
Himmler, that reportedly could land in a marsh as it had so many 
wheels and he got to go inside that one and see the cockpit.   

 

While at No. 3, the soldiers would occasionally take a bus 
and go into Aldershot.  On one of these trips Roy decided to get 
two tattoos, one on each forearm.  The one done freehand was a 
“Mother” tattoo and the one on the other arm was for 
wife/girlfriend and to this day there’s no name on that tattoo - 
“wasn’t married yet” was his comment.  There wasn’t much for the 
Regimental Police to do during this time period so Roy was given 



	 17	

up to six 30 day leaves to Glasgow with a free train trip 
included.   

 

His next posting was to Number 4 Repat Depot where he was 
assigned as a fire fighter and then he was hospitalized at Number 
22 Standard General Hospital for his pneumonia and here he met a 
nurse who had attended the medal presentation of the Victoria 
Cross to Maj. Tilston for his heroic actions at Dieppe.  The 
nurse was dating the Essex Scottish hero and later married him.   
 

When released from the hospital, they were closing it down 
as well as the Repat base he thought he was going back to. The 
Officer he reported to didn’t know what to do with him so he said 
go get on that ship.  Roy had his girl friend’s picture on his 
locker on the base but didn’t even have time to go back and get 
that.  He had served another 14 months overseas after the war.  
Finally sent home, on the 16th day of August, 1946, - just two 
days short of two years after landing in England, he was finally 
going home.  He travelled on a hospital ship, the Lady Nelson, 
which was also transporting a large number of war brides.  They 
used to play a lot of shuffleboard on the deck of the ship even 
though it bounced like a cork in the water – up and down, up and 
down.  Arriving  in Halifax, Roy took a hospital train to Toronto 
where he was given a 30 day leave, got paid off and was released 
from the army.  He set off for Sarnia to reacquaint himself with 
the girl, Olive, he had known while stationed at Ipperwash. 

 

 The two of them headed north so she could meet Roy’s 
family and on the way back to Sarnia, in his sister’s  cottage 
just outside Sudbury, Roy proposed – she accepted.   

 

Roy’s first civilian job in Sarnia was helping to build the 
winter harbour for oil tankers in the area where the Duc 
d’Orleans now docks but that only lasted a month or so.  A friend 
helped him get a job with Calcott plumbing for 5 years where he 
worked as a plumber, and a Union member  His transition to 
construction and maintenance work put him in the union as a 
pipefitter.  Roy is still listed as a member of the pipefitter’s 



	 18	

union, a member for 74 years, but he actually retired at 61 years 
young.  He and Olive first lived in a rental house but then 
purchased a place on College Avenue that was built in 1918 for 
the then mayor of Sarnia, George Andrews.  
	

 Following a few short years out of uniform, Roy enlisted in 
the 26th Field Battery, 7th Field Regiment, RCA, in Sarnia as a 
Bombardier 12 July, 1955.  Because of a lack of work in the 
construction industry, he was working at the Post Office 
delivering mail when he met Peter Wood.  Peter sweet talked him 
into re-enlisting as a Gunner.  Interestingly – it was the 26th 
Fd. Battery that had supported the Essex Scottish throughout 
their European campaign and now he was a member of that battery.  
He was trained on the 25 pounder, promoted to Bombadier, trained 
later on the 105 gun that replaced the 25, and was promoted to 
Gun Sergeant.  He was elected President of both the Corporals 
Mess and later the WO and Sgt’s Mess and believes he holds the 
record for conducting the shortest Sgt’s mess meeting ever (Jack 
Weiss actually timed it).  During the ‘snakes and ladders’ 
training, Roy remembers tending bar at Crumlin when Clayt Coates 
came down to celebrate the birth of his twins, - bar never 
closed. 
	

	
25	pounder	

	

 Construction in Sarnia picked-up with the building of the 
new Ethyl refinery so Roy left his Post Office career and went 
back to pipe fitting.  Roy considers himself “pretty well self-
educated, with a lot of trial and error”  but for the last years 
of his civilian career he was a foreman so, “must have done 
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something right”.  During his retirement years, Roy enjoyed some 
woodworking and did some very nice work for the local Shriners’ 
club, building them a beautiful bar. 
 

 
105 Howitzer 

 Roy was asked to share his wartime experiences with the 102 
Army Cadet Corps in Sarnia.  He agreed to do so and, with the 
assistance of two other Veterans from the Essex Scottish, 
discussed WWII with the Cadets.  One of the other Veterans was 
Sgt. Elvey who had been the sergeant who led Roy on his first 
‘encounter’ during the war.  The other Veteran was Jack Graham, a 
member of the Essex Scottish who was taken prisoner at Dieppe. 
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 Roy purchased half a tourist resort, his sister purchasing 
the other half, on the bay where he used to swim as a child and, 
since his retirement, has spent many summer months there even 
though it was always a working vacation.  Tourism had died off so 
it wasn’t a business, just a summer retreat. He tells of a French 
couple, Francoise and Claude with their 18 month old daughter 
spending a night at the cottage with him.  They had been 
travelling the world by bicycle for years, the daughter having 
been born in New Zealand. 
	

 Since the end of the war, Roy has returned to the 
battlefields of Europe six times and has many souvenirs, pictures 
and even videos of his trips  -  looks like he finally got to 
shoot a camera.  He speaks often about the tremendous welcome and 
appreciation expressed by the Dutch people on each and every 
visit and recalls a ride in a Police car during one of his 
visits.  The Officer told Roy time and time again how honoured he 
was to have a Canadian Veteran riding in his vehicle.  His last 
trip in 2019, the second one of that year, after attending the 
75th Anniversary of ‘D’ Day, was to Belgium to dedicate a memorial 
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plaque in Ekeren, a town he had helped to liberate during the 
war, a ceremony that was held on the same day of the same month 
that they were liberated. 
	

	
	
	

 One of the highlights of Roy’s military career was when he 
was informed that he had been awarded the French Legion of Honour 
Medal, the highest French order of merit for civilian and 
military conduct.  He had no idea that someone had put his name 
in for this prestigious medal and, until it arrived by mail, he’d 
never seen one.  His friends in the Essex and Kent Scottish 
arranged for him to be presented with his decoration in Windsor, 
February 16th, 2016 along with three other World War II Veterans. 
 
 Roy is still very active with Branch 62 of the Royal 
Canadian Legion.  He lives in his own apartment, drives his own 
car and walks daily along the beautiful riverfront of Sarnia.  He 
enjoys dancing and attends as many dances as possible, always 
showing the young folks how its done.  Roy’s 95th birthday was 
celebrated amongst family and friends at the Legion on Wednesday, 
the 11th of March, 2020. 
 
	

SGT	ROY	HARE		-		A	SOLDIER	OF	THAT	REMARKABLE	GENERATION	–	THANK	YOU	
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